Deans Council Minutes
March 17, 2014
1:30 PM
611 Allen

Members Present:  Jerry Gilbert (chair), Richard Blackbourn, Steve Brown, Lori Bruce, Tim Chamblee, Pat Matthes (for Frances Coleman), John Dickerson, Greg Dunaway, Randy Follett, Ron McLaughlin (for Kent Hoblet), Julia Hodges, George Hopper, Jason Keith, Brandon Jolly (for Joan Lucas), Sharon Oswald, Mike Rackley, Peter Ryan, Haley Grantham, Chris Snyder, Jim West.
Others Present:  Phil Bonfanti, Cecy Brooks, Teresa Gammill, Judy Spencer, Steve Taylor
Minutes Taken By:  Martha Thomas.

1. Upon a motion by Randy Follett and second by Jim West, the minutes of the March 3, 2014, meeting were approved unanimously with no corrections.
2. Announcements:
a. Jerry Gilbert distributed a copy of OP 56.06 – Research, Extension and Clinical Faculty Positions.  Changes to the policy now allow departments in the Division of Academic Affairs to have clinical faculty positions.
b. Dr. Gilbert announced that a bill was recently signed by the Governor to allow state university employees to utilize major medical leave for the placement with the employee of a child for adoption or foster care.  Dr. Gilbert stated that the Work-Life Balance Committee along with Judy Spencer and Joan Lucas have been advocating for this benefit for several years.
c. Dr. Gilbert reminded the Deans Council that the SACSCOC reaffirmation site visit would begin April 1 and that the QEP “Maroon and Write” would be of great importance to the visit.  Dr. Gilbert discussed the financial incentive available to faculty who participate in the Maroon Institute for Writing Excellence.
d. Dr. Gilbert announced that a groundbreaking for the Mill at MSU would take place Thursday, March 20 at 3:30 PM.
e. Dr. Gilbert showed a brief video advertising the SEC Symposium.
3. Faculty Enlight:
a. Cecy Brooks gave a brief demonstration of the Faculty Enlight (textbook adoption) system.  The Admin tab will allow department heads to view textbook adoptions for their entire department.  She stated that there is no limit to the number of individuals who have administrative access and that interested individuals should e-mail Cecy Brooks with their name and e-mail address.
b. Greg Dunaway asked whether department heads already have access.  Ms. Brooks stated that they do not and that they need to request access.
c. There was discussion about the various price structures for textbook purchase, rental, and online usage.
d. Dr. Gilbert asked what perceptions were on the subject of using computers in classrooms.  There was discussion about faculty prohibiting electronic devices in some classes.
e. There was discussion regarding the need to upgrade classroom technology.
f. Dr. Gilbert stated that he has asked Mike to create a smartphone app for students to use to register for classes and to create a parent portal to allow the parents of students with a FERPA waiver to access student grades and academic records.
4. AOP 12.04 – Final Examination Policy:
a. Peter Ryan moved that the policy be accepted with revisions suggested by the Associate Deans Council which includes added language for the event that a reading day must be utilized to accommodate schedule changes due to weather or other reasons.  George Hopper seconded the motion.
i. Discussion:
1. Dr. Gilbert suggested that weekend days be listed as reading days when they are scheduled as such.
2. Tim Chamblee suggested the following revised sentence:  “Exceptions to the published examination schedule will be emailed and announced in the affected classes at least 2 weeks prior to final exam week.”
ii. The AOP was approved unanimously with the above edit.
5. Other Items:
a. Phil Bonfanti announced that there were currently 1,446 students registered for Orientation.
b. Sharon Oswald announced that the on-campus MBA program was ranked in the top 100 out of 453 programs.
c. Dr. Oswald announced that deans should receive an invitation to events surrounding the visit of the co-founders of Barefoot Wine.
d. Judy Spencer discussed the university’s involvement in an OFCCP audit.
e. Ms. Spencer discussed upcoming changes in the online job posting system to call attention to areas of underrepresentation and affirmative action opportunities.
f. [bookmark: _GoBack]John Dickerson announced that preregistration begins April 1 and that Honors Orientation would be held April 7.
6. There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:24 PM.
